
GILLINGHAM TOWN COUNCIL 
GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

The Town Hall, School Road, Gillingham, Dorset SP8 4QR 
Tel: 01747 823588 Email: GTC@gillinghamdorset-tc.gov.uk 

Minutes of a meeting of the General Purposes Committee held on Monday, 
pt April 2019, in the Jubilee Room, Town Hall, School Road, Gillingham 
commencing at 7 .30 pm. 

These minutes do not constitute a true record until ratified by Full Council. 

Present: Cllr Mrs B Ridout (Chairman), 
Cllr B Von Clemens (Deputy Chairman), 
Cllr Mrs A Beckley, Cllr Mrs S Cullingford, 
Cllr R Evill, Cllr M Gould, Cllr M Hill, 
Cllr Mrs S Hunt, Cllr G Poulter, 
Cllr J Robinson and Cllr Mrs D Toye 

Non-voting 
Members: None. 

Members of the There were two members of the public present. 
Public: 

Members of the There was no member of the Press present. 
Press: 

In Attendance: Mrs C Ratcliffe, Deputy Town Clerk 

391. Apologies. There were no apologies for absence. 

392. To approve the minutes of the last meeting held on Monday 4th March 2019. 

Cllr Mrs Cullingford proposed that "the minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 4th March 2019 were 
approved as a correct record of the meeting". Cllr Mrs Beckley seconded, and the vote was unanimous. 
The Chairman duly signed the minutes. RESOLVED. 

393. Questions. There were no questions. 

394. Declarations of Interest - Members are required to comply with the requirements of the Localism 
Act 2011, section 27 disclosable pecuniary interests. 

There were no disclosable pecuniary interests declared. 
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GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE - Monday, 1'1 April 2019 (continued): 

395. To receive working party reports for consideration and approval, if available: 

a) Allotments and Burials 

Cllr Mrs Toye apologised that there was no written report this month. A meeting has been scheduled later this 
month. A request had been received for a bee hive at Cemetery Road. A complaint involving two allotment 
holders is being investigated. 

b) Estate Management 

An update report was circulated prior to the meeting. Please refer to Appendix A. Cllr Von Clemens 
summarised the report. The report contained two recommendations. 

Cllr Von Clemens reported that Employ My Ability at Thomgrove has submitted a quotation for the flowers 
that will be required to fill the flower beds at Lodboume, referred to in the update report, paragraph no. 2. 

Cllr Von Clemens proposed that "the remaining 'balances from budget nos. 7.01 and 8.24, totalling 
£3,082.04, are earmarked in reserves for FY 2019/20 to help towards the cost of financing of a 
Gillingham Green Infrastructure Strategy, which has not anticipated when considering the precept for 
FY 2019/20". Cllr Poulter seconded, and the vote was unanimous. RESOLVED. 

Cllr Von Clemens proposed that "a fibreglass flag pole, 6m in length, with internal halyards and gold 
finial at top is purchased at a cost of £275 ex VAT and financed from budget no. 3.24 Running Costs 
contingency to replace the smaller flag pole at Rolls Bridge". Cllr Mrs Hunt seconded, and the vote was 
unanimous. RESOLVED. 

Cllr Von Clemens proposed that "the bedding plants required to fill the planters at Lodbourne is 
purchased at a cost of £94.53 (ex VAT) and financed from FY 2018/19 budget no. 6.10 - Planting 
Scheme". Cllr Hill seconded, and the vote was unanimous. RESOLVED. 

c) Festive Lighting 

Cllr Von Clemens reported that the Festive Lighting working party had met on Wednesday, 27th March to 
discuss this years' event. Please refer to Appendix B. The report contained one recommendation. 

Cllr Von Clemens proposed that "the hire of a Father Christmas suite at a cost of £33 (ex VAT) and the 
road closure notice at an approximate cost of £140 ( ex VAT) was financed from monies allocated in the 
precept for FY 2019/20". Cllr Mrs Beckley seconded, and the vote was unanimous. RESOLVED. 

d) Gillingham's Gateways 

Cllr Mrs Ridout reported that a Gillingham Gateways working party meeting had taken place prior to the 
General Purposes Committee. A verbal report was given, as follows: 

• Cllr Mrs Cullingford and Cllr Poulter will investigate sourcing a suitable stag sculpture and then contact 
Dorset Council Highways for approval. 

• The Scats long bed project will be deferred until the new road layout has been decided for that area. 
• Cllr Gould and Cllr Mrs Hunt will investigate with Simon Dobie, the size and style of the self-watering 

planter to be placed on the Lodboume roundabout, subject to Dorset Council Highways approval. 
• Cllr Mrs Ridout will continue to progress the butterfly and bee garden at the railway station with the help 

of Cllr Gould. 
• Dorset Council Landscapes will be asked to design a planting scheme for the roundabout at Peacemarsh. 

Page 2 of 4 



GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE - Monday, pt April 2019 (continued): 

395. To receive working party reports for consideration and approval, if available (continued): 

e) Health and Safety 

Cllr Robinson had circulated a health and safety report prior to the meeting. Please refer to Appendix C. There 
were no recommendations this month. 

Cllr Robinson was pleased with the progress of highlighted health and safety issues. 

f) High Street Facilities. 

Cllr Mrs Toye referred to an update report that had been tabled at the meeting. Please refer to Appendix D. 
The report contained one recommendation. 

Cllr Toye proposed that "the builder (Bjorn Construction) is instructed to supply and fit the replacement 
steel, as specified by the structural engineer at a cost of £560 ex VAT". Cllr Gould seconded, and the vote 
was unanimous. RESOLVED. 

g) Town Seating and Planted Areas. 

Cllr Mrs Ridout commented that there was no report this month. The designs for the seating had been sent off 
to a bespoke seating company a few weeks ago, but no response has been received. 

h) Traffic Management. 

Cllr Mrs Ridout tabled a report. Please refer to Appendix E. Cllr Mrs Ridout summarised the report which 
contained several recommendations. 

Cllr Mrs Ridout proposed that "the recommendations contained in the Traffic Management report are 
taken en bloc". Cllr Gould seconded, and the vote was unanimous. RESOLVED. 

Cllr Mrs Ridout proposed that "the recommendations nos. 1 to 5 were dealt with as outlined in the report". 
Cllr Von Clemens seconded, and the vote was unanimous. RESOLVED. 

396. To receive and consider information on the new Public Spaces Protection Orders (PSPO), that 
come into force from P1 April 2019, as reported in the local press. 

Cllr Mrs Ridout had tried to research more about these new PSPOs. Please refer to Appendix F. More 
investigation needs to be done by the General Purposes Committee. 

Cllr Von Clemens suggested that the Estate Management Working Party investigates PSPOs after May. 

397. To receive and consider a request to refurbish finger posts from Milton-on-Stoor Village 
Committee. 

Cllr Mrs Ridout referred to a letter that had been received from two residents at Milton-on-Stour requesting 
financial help towards the refurbishment of two finger posts. A report on fingerposts had been tabled at the 
meeting. Please refer to Appendix G. The report contained two recommendations. 

Cllr Von Clemens remarked that this was a very admirable project to undertake and members agreed with this 
sentiment. 

Cllr Mrs Su Hunt declared an interest at this point as Chairman of the Milton-on-Stour Village Committee. 
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GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE - Monday, 1'1 April 2019 (continued): 

397. To receive and consider a request to refurbish finger posts (continued): 

The representatives from Milton-on-Stour were in attendance and invited to speak. Whilst they are not part of 
the Milton-on-Stour Village Committee they do have the blessing of the committee and any donations received 
will be held by the Village Committee. 

Cllr Gould proposed that "a donation of £1,000 is awarded to Milton-on-Stoor Village Committee for the 
refurbishment of the finger post located near the war memorial and the fingerpost located at the turning 
for Huntingford and financed from monies allocated in the precept for FY 2019/20". Cllr Mrs Toye 
seconded, and the majority were in favour. Cllr Mrs Hunt abstained as she had previously declared an interest. 
RESOLVED. 

Cllr Von Clemens proposed that "the General Purposes Committee sets up a Fingerpost Working Party 
in June". Cllr Poulter seconded, and the vote was unanimous. RESOVLED. 

398. To receive a monthly report on the activities of Gillingham Direct. 

A report was circulated prior to the meeting. Please ref er to Appendix H. 

399. Matters pertinent. 

The Deputy Town Clerk thanked Cllr Mrs Ridout for all her work with the various working parties, particularly 
Traffic Management and Estate Management, together with her calm chairmanship over the last year. Her 
talents will be much missed. 

Cllr Von Clemens added his appreciation and thanks to the comments made above. 

The meeting closed at: 8.21pm 
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General Purposes Committee - 4th February 2019 

Minute no. 395 (b) 

APPENDIX A 

Gillingham Town Council 

Estate Management Working Party - Update 1st April 2019 

Author: Mrs Clare Ratcliffe, Deputy Town Clerk 

1. Build Love 

A visit was made to HMP Guys Marsh on 7th March to see what Build Love could offer. The 
Works Manager will take seeds, compost and suitable containers to the prison for prisoners to 
nurture wild flower plug plants. 

2. Employ My Ability - Thorngorve 

Cllr Von Clemens and Works Manager met with representatives from Thorngrove on T" 
February. Students from Thorngrove will look after plants at the top end of Queen Street. The 
Town Council will need to supply the bedding plants. 

3. Formal Flowerbed Displays 

This work is being progressed although sourcing the type of plants required has been difficult 
as many suppliers were out of stock. Display beds will need to be thought about much earlier 
next year. An idea for next year: 

A date for your diary: 8 May 2020. This represents an important milestone in the history of our 
communities, our nation, and indeed the world. The 8th May 1945 was the day, 75 years ago, that 
peace broke out and brought an end to nearly six years of war. VE Day 75, which has been 
extended to cover the weekend of 8 - 10 May 2020, will be an international celebration of peace 
and we are encouraging our councils to take part in this unique celebration/commemoration. 

4. Marlott Road Play Area 

See attached report from the Marlatt Road Project Team. 

5. Fly Tipping /Planning Enforcement - Gyllas Way 

The fly tipping reported that occurred on a planted area along Gyllas Way has been dealt with 
and the rubbish removed by the property owner. The rear access that has occurred in the wall 
and is contrary to the original planning permission has been reported to planning enforcement. 

6. Upper Lodden 

Three dogs that were out of control crossed the River Ladden and into private property and 
killed several chickens. The landowner made a complaint to the police. 
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7. Shreen Meadow 

The same landowner has an ongoing 
complaint regarding the rusty gabion 
baskets that are along the river bank at the 
bottom of her garden. The town council 
has tried many times to help ascertain who 
is responsible for these gabion baskets. 
There does not appear much that can be 
done. 

Photo: rusty gabion baskets only just 
visible during winter months. 

There appears to be some 'gorilla' 
countryside work being undertaken by 
persons unknown at Shreen Meadow. 
GANG is aware and equally bemused. A 
sign will be erected in the locality to see if 
anyone comes forward. 

A great swathe of bramble has been 
cleared providing an opening to the river. 
Native plants have been planted near the 
river bank. 

Whist volunteer work is appreciated, there is a management plan for this area and this 
clearance work may result in another problem; for example, dogs may start to enter the river, 
causing river bank erosion and stressing wildlife. The area will need monitoring. 

8. Green Flag 

Jubilee Fields etc and Upper Loddon etc will be mystery shopped this year. Shires Gate etc 
will be officially judged on 17th May. 

9. Pollinator Action Plan 

Prof Jill Atkins (Chair of Financial Management at Sheffield University) and Prof Barry Atkins 
(who covers Corporate Governance and Accountability and visiting professor at the University 
of the Witwaterrand, South Africa) have edited a book: The Business of Bees: An Integrated 
Approach to Bee Decline and Corporate Responsibility. The professor would like to present a 
copy of the book to the Town Council on Tuesday, 16th April as they will be visiting Dorset that 
day. 

The visit was proposed by Cllr leuan Williams (Immediate and Past Mayor of Brecon Town 
Council) after reading an article that appeared in the Clerks and Councils Magazine, January 
edition (reporting on the Bees Needs Award). 
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The Clerk at Poritshead Town Council phoned to asked about our Pollinator Action Plan and 
how it was developed and promoted. Portishead would like to encourage their unitary authority 
to develop a pollinator action plan and a green infrastructure policy. 

10. Natural Heritage and Landscape Assessment. 

Aaron Carpenter DCC Landscape Technician met with Deputy Town Clerk, Works Manager 
and Deputy Works Manager on 21st March and visited the open spaces at Upper Ladden etc 
and Jubilee Fields etc. The DCC Landscape team are very keen to create a Gillingham Green 
Infrastructure Strategy and have identified 10 projects. Each project will take a week to 
develop at £375 per day (£1,875 per week x 10 = £18,750). Given the cost, the projects would 
need to be prioritised and addressed over time. 

The two projects that would be worth considering in the short term are: 'Peacemarsh and its 
relation to Jubilee Fields and the River Stour' and 'A revised approach to play in the 
Peacemarsh area by creating an association with Marlott Road play area and Yarlbury Wood 
play area'. 

The Town Council will not be invoiced for the £750 set aside in February (Policy and Resources 
Committee, 18/02/19, min 470) as the landscape team had envisaged that this would be spent 
on the Gateway Project and not our public open spaces. This money could now be used to 
help finance one of the ten projects outlined in the initial assessment as mentioned above. 
The working party will need to discuss this fully after the elections. 

11. South West in Bloom 

From a recent meeting that was held at the Youth Centre on Saturday, 23rd March, it is possible 
that about 10 gardens will be available for an 'It's Your Neighbourhood' entry this year. 
Cllr Su Hunt, Cllr Belinda Ridout and the Deputy Clerk continue to take the lead with this civic 
pride project. 

12. Hedge at Yarlbury Wood Way (Jubilee Fields) 

This work was completed in early March. Whilst it looks stark, 
it will not take long to grow back into a lovely thick hedge that 
can be managed easily and provide a habitat for insects and 
small mammals. The work could not have been easily 
undertaken by using a tractor and flail due to its location. 

13. Planted Area - Horsefields 

A planted area within the Horsefields housing estate 
has become overgrown and attracts blown litter. 
Bloor Homes, the former developer of the site, has 
been contacted. The area was not transferred to the 
Town Council with other planted areas nearby. It is 
hoped that Bloor will undertake to tidy the area. 
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14. Rolls Bridge 

A vehicle is being parked on a small patch of highway verge adjoining the public open space 
at Rolls Bridge. The vehicle owner has been identified and will be asked not to park their 
vehicle on the grassed verge. The situation will be monitored. 

The flag pole at Rolls Bridge is too small for the flags supplied by Green Flag and each year 
the flag must be made smaller. This is a nuisance. Installation of the correct sized pole would 
be preferable. 

15. Ham Farm - BMX track 

A member of the public, who has experience of BMX, has offered to give advice on the 
improvements to the BMX track at Ham Farm and may possibly be prepared to offer volunteer 
help. A site meeting will be arranged with the Deputy Town Clerk/ Works Manager to establish 
the level and range of help being offered. 

16. Trees - Risk Management 

The Deputy Works Manager has made extensive lists of the tree works to be undertaken by 
grounds staff and the works that will require a tree surgeon. Some of the work will require TPO 
consent before being carried out. A specification for the works will be progressed prior to 
seeking quotations. 

17. Trees - POS Hawthorne Avenue 

Following the recent strong winds, a tree on this site will need to have its limbs reduced. The 
tree falls within a TPO area and consent will be required before work can commence. 

18. Trees - Cemetery Road Allotments 

Following the recent strong winds, residents at King Edmund Court were concerned that the 
nearby trees may fall on their properties. They asked for reassurance that the trees were 
regularly surveyed and monitored. This assurance has been given. 

The trees are not a risk to nearby properties. The only work required is to ivy band and 
monitor/photograph every six months. An arboriculture surveyor looked at the trees in 2015 
and more recently in October 2018. 

19. End of Year Budgets at February 2019 

Budget no. 7.01 {GTC Management Plan work) shows a balance of £937.78. 
Budget no. 8.24 (Land Management) shows a balance of £4,419.26 but at the end of March 
will show a balance of £2, 144.26 (to include an invoice from DWT). 

20. Date of the Next Meeting 

The next meeting will be held in June. Date to be confirmed. 
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21. Recommendations 

• That the remaining balances from budget nos. 7.01 and 8.24, totalling £3,082.04, are 
earmarked in reserves for FY 2019/20 to help towards the cost of financing of a 
Gillingham Green Infrastructure Strategy, which was not anticipated when 
considering the precept for FY 2019/20. 

• That 1 x 6m glass fibre flag pole with internal halyards and gold finial at top is 
purchased at a cost of £275 ex VAT and financed from budget no. 3.24 Running 
Costs contingency (balance at end of February £6,108.80) to replace a small flag pole 
at Rolls Bridge. 
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General Purposes Committee - 1st April 2019 

Minute no. 395(b) 

APPENDIX A1 

Gillingham Town Council 

Project Team: Marlott Road Play Area 

Notes of the meeting held on Wednesday, 6th March 2019 

Present: Cllr Barry Von Clemens, Cllr Su Hunt, Cllr Belinda Ridout, Deputy Clerk 
and Works Manager 

• Monies held in General Reserve: £20k (needs to be checked) 
• Monies allocated in precept FY 2019/20: £26k 
• Location of play area: To remain as per existing 
• Type of Refurbishment: Whole site 
• Drainage Works Required: Yes - investigation to be made. Local contractor keen to help. 
• Preferred style of equipment: Wood (laminated with steel fixings) - this would suit location. 
• Supplier: To be decided. Two preliminary designs already received but only one design is 

being seriously considered for planning purposes. 
• Installation: To be carried out by supplier 
• Planning Application: Not required. The play area will fall within the existing boundary. 
• Age Range of equipment: Toddler to 12 years. 
• Type of play area: LEAP (Local Educational Area of Play). The play area is the principle 

area of play for children living in the north of the town. 
• Type of boundary fencing: To be decided. 
• Surfacing: Possibly a grass surface; wet pour very expensive. 
• Type of equipment to be included: 

./ 2 toddler swings 

./ 2 flat swings 

./ 1 basket swing 

./ 1 spinner 

./ 1 junior multi play unit 

./ 1 toddler multi play unit 

./ Activity trail and educational activity boards 
Revised cost of equipment including delivery and installation: £35,017. 

• Likely timescale: As soon as possible and as finances allow; the current equipment is failing 
and will be removed when no longer viable to repair. 

• Actions: Works Manager: obtain drainage solutions and estimate costs. Deputy Town 
Clerk: obtain costing for a creative sign to go up at site prior to and while refurbishment 
works are in progress. 

• Date of Next meeting: Wednesday, 17th April at 9.15am 
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General Purposes Committee - 1st April 2019 

Minute no. 395 (c) 

APPENDIX B 

In Attendance: 

Apologies: 

Gillingham Town Council 

Festive Lighting Working Party 

Notes from meeting held on Wednesday 27th March 2019 

Cllr B Von Clemens, Cllr Mrs S Hunt, 
Cllr M Hill and Mrs M Bailey 
Mr S Dobie, Works Manager 
Mrs J Ezzard, Mayor's Secretary 

Cllr Mrs B Ridout, Cllr Mrs S Cullingford 

1. To receive an event update 

The grotto, Somerset Reindeer and Mr Merlin have been booked. Mrs Ezzard is waiting 
to hear from Dextra regarding the loan of a lorry to use as a stage. 

2. To receive and update on the Christmas Market 

Cllr Hill has booked the musical organ and The Royal British Legion have agreed to provide 
mulled wine and soft drinks from the shepherd's hut. The scouts will be selling burgers 
etc. 

3. To discuss ideas for the parade and to receive an update from Mrs Bailey regarding 
the Marshalls. 

Mrs Bailey will ask some of the Gillingham Carnival's groups if they would like to take part 
in the parade. Cllr Hill and Cllr Von Clemens will source a couple of vintage vehicles to join 
the parade. 

Mrs Ezzard will apply for the road closure and book the Santa suit with Glad Rags at a 
cost of £33. Following the elections, members will be asked if anyone would like to 
volunteer to be Father Christmas. 

Mrs Bailey will be able to provide enough marshals for the event, with extra assistance 
from the Lions. 

4. To discuss the event sponsorship 

We Do Vans will be asked if they are willing to continue sponsoring the radio 
advertisement. It was recommended that Station Road Garage are permitted to retain the 
sponsorship of the Town Meadow Christmas tree. The Chamber of Commerce will be 
donating £250 towards the overall event. Cllr Mrs Hunt will ask some of last year's 
sponsors if they will be willing to sponsor the event again this year. 

5. Any other business 

Cllr Mrs Hunt agreed to remain a member of the Festive Lights working party after she 
steps down as a councillor in May. 
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6. Date of the Next Meeting 

Wednesday 19th June at 9.00am. 

7. Recommendations 

That the following items are financed from monies set aside in the precept for FY 
2019/20 for Festive Lighting: 

• the hire of the Father Christmas suit: cost; £33.00; 
• the road closure notice at an approximate cost £140.00. 
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General Purposes Committee - 1st April 2019 

Minute no. 395 (e) 

APPENDIX C 

Gillingham Town Council 

Health and Safety 

Author: John Robinson, Lead Member Health and Safety Working Party 

General Risk Assessment Report 

Ellis Whittam has prepared a general risk assessment on behalf of Gillingham Town Council. 
The assessment covers significant health and safety issues and identifies areas for 
improvement to meet compliance. The information on which the assessment is based, was 
obtained from discussions with the Working Party and members of staff, direct observation 
during a walk-round of the premises and, where possible, examination of relevant 
documentation. 

By completing the actions recommended within the time frames specified, the council will 
improve health and safety conditions within the workplace. This means the council will reduce 
the likelihood of an undesirable event occurring such as an accident and any legal action being 
taken against the council whether by the Regulator or in the civil courts. 

General Health and Safety Matters 

The following outlines some of the risk mitigation achieved during the month. The list provides 
only indicative work carried out and does not detail all the work carried out to date. 

• Water cooler installed in the workshop to provide additional water source for staff. 
• Mandatory health and safety signage has recently been purchased and erected. 
• Additional fire extinguishers are now in place at the Cemetery Chapel and Old Mortuary 

Building. Fire extinguishers for vehicles need to be checked since these have been quoted 
as 12kg by Ellis Whittam (suspect these should be quoted as 2kg) 

• Welding has been suspended due to extensive mitigation work to be carried out. This 
decision was taken since the amount of welding carried out is minimal. 

• Diesel required for vehicles is currently being bought from the local garage in the absence 
of an onsite tank. Installation of an onsite tank has now been quoted for including a 
concrete wall which is required around the installed tank. 

• Works manager & deputy now have access to the Ellis Whittam web site. 
• Work continues on the risk assessments and is now 50% complete. 
• Topple testing is currently being carried out on headstones and monuments in Gillingham 

Cemetery and is now 70% complete. A report will be made available to the Allotments 
and Burials Working Party on completion of the testing. 

• First aid kit has been replaced in all vehicles. 
• Gas heater in the workshop has been replaced and is now up and running. 
• Ladder inspection continues. 
• Suitable courses for PAT testing is being investigated. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

There are no recommendations this month. 


